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Ricardo San Martin
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Li Liming
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Petar Kragic
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Denmark
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Allan Philip

ECUADOR
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Thomas Remé
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Gregory Timagenis

Ireland
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Dermot McNulty
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Tomonobu Yamashita

Korea

In Hyeon Kim
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Ignacio Melo
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Vincent de Brauw

Frank Smeele
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Funke Agbor

Okhai M. Akhigbe
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Norway

Karl-Johan Gombrii

Slovenija

Marko Pavliha

Tristan Sker

Patrick Vlacic

South Africa

John Hare

Spain

Ignacio Arroyo Martinez

Francisco Goni Jiménez

Sweden

Lars Boman

United Kingdom

Stuart Beare

Elizabeth Blackburn

Lesley Cannings 

Patrick Griggs

Chris Moore 

Richard Shaw

Rhidian Thomas

U.S.A.

Lizabeth Burrell

Christopher Davis 

Raymond P. Hayden

Howard McCormack

Thomas Rue

Michael Ryan

Frank L. Wiswall, Jr.

Venezuela

Francisco Villarroel

Julio Sanchez-Vegas

Algeria

Fatima Boukhatmi

Cameroen

Gaston Ngamkan

The CMI Assembly met on June 13, 2003 at 3:00 p.m. in Bordeaux after the Bordeaux CMI Colloquium organised by The French Maritime law Association. Patrick Griggs opened the Assembly Meeting.

1. Adoption of Agenda.

The Agenda was approved.

2. Memorials

Patrick Griggs reported to the Assembly that

· John R. CUNNINGHAM, Canada

· Walter HASCHE, Germany,

· Norihiko NAGAI, Japan and

· Peter SCHÖEDER, Venezuela.

passed away since the last Assembly. He asked the present Delegates to rise in the honour of the deceased.

The Assembly was also informed about the resignation of Geoffrey FLETCHER from Belgium and Jorgen BREDHOLT from Denmark.

3. Approval of the Minutes of the Assembly held in London on Friday, May 10, 2002

The Assembly approved the Minutes of the Assembly held in London on May 10, 2002.

4. Members

(a) Titulary members


The following proposed Titulary members were elected:

· Michael J. BIRD, Canada, 

· John D. KIMBALL, USA and

· Angelo BOGLIONE, Italy.

(b) Honorary Vice-Presidents

There were no proposals.

(c) Consultative members

There were no proposals.
(d) Associations of Maritime Law

Further to the recommendation from the CMI Executive Council, the Assembly has readmitted the Bulgarian Maritime Law Association as a  member of CMI. On behalf of the President Prof. Ivan Vladimirov, the delegate of the Bulgarian MLA, Diana Marinova, greeted the Assembly.

The Assembly has also admitted M. Neffous from Algeria as a provisional member in accordance with Art 3 (c) of the CMI Constitution.

Insofar as Egypt is concerned, the Executive Council will continue motivating the interested national lawyers to establish a new MLA. There has been no final decision yet with respect to India.

Finally, Patrick Griggs greeted the delegate from Cameroon who also briefly addressed the Assembly.

(e) Young Lawyers

John Hare reported to the Assembly the efforts of CMI to encourage younger lawyers to become more interested in the work of CMI. A special questionnaire had been sent to the NMLAs and 13 replies were received, all supporting the active engagement of young members.

It has been agreed that CMI will invite young lawyers under the age of 35 from all over the world to compete for a special prize for the best paper written by a young lawyer. “The CMI Young Authors’ Essay Prize”  will be in the form of a free attendance of a CMI Conference and an opportunity to present the prize paper.


5. Finances

Benoît Goemans reported on the 2002 Accounts, firstly explaining the expenses with special emphasis on publications (the core business of CMI), salaries and postage which represented the largest portion of the expenses. Travel expenses were lower than in 2001. He compared the income and expenses in 2000, 2001 and 2002, as well as the income and expenditure for previous years and the budget for 2002, 2003 and 2004. Subscriptions are still the main income of CMI, together with profit from conferences and bank interests. The budged was prepared on a cautious basis. The lower income in 2002 comparing to the budget of 2002 was due to the increased provisions for unpaid subscriptions. 

The split of income and expenses in 2002, as well as the liquidity plan were presented. Surplus for 2002 amounts to 41.385 euro which is quite satisfactory result. Furthermore, Benoît Goemans explained briefly the “Report and Financial Statements” as per December 31, 2002, including the auditor’s report, the income and expenditure account, the balance sheet and the cash flow statement. There are two types of assests: the bank deposits and claims for unpaid subscriptions.

With respect to the unpaid subscriptions it was explained that Slovenia paid all fees, as well as some other NMLAs, although they still appeared on the list. Further to the question from one delegate, Patrick Griggs referred to Article 21 in conjunction with Article 7 of the CMI Constitution, dealing with member associations in arrears of payment.

Patrick Griggs expressed thanks to Benoît Goemans who did an excellent job, especially if one keeps in mind that he is not an accountant but a lawyer.

Allan Philip then read the “Report of the CMI Audit Committee” dated June 6, 2003 and signed by David Angus, in which adoption of the following resolutions were recommended:

“1. That the resignation of Moore Stephens as external auditors of CMI for 2002 be and is hereby accepted.

“2. That Messrs. De Mol, Meuldermans & Partners, with Mr. Kris Meuldermans as partner-in-charge of the CMI audit, be and are hereby appointed as CMI external auditors for 2002 and 2003.

“3. That the CMI’s audited financial statements for 2002 prepared by Kris Meuldermans of De Mol & Meuldermans, together with the Auditors’ Report thereon dated April 29, 2003, be and are hereby adopted.

“4. That the proposed CMI Budget for 2003, as prepared by the Treasurer, be and is hereby adopted.”

Patrick Griggs read a letter from Moore Stephens and expressed the CMI appreciation of their work.

The Assembly adopted the above resolutions, as well as the budget and the accounts. It was also agreed that the level of subscriptions for 2003 would not be increased. A new CMI Audit Committee was appointed, composed of David Angus (Chair), Patrick Griggs, Marko Pavliha, Benoît Goemans and Allan Philip.

6. Revision of CMI Constitution / New legal status for CMI

Benoît Goemans  reported that the French version of the new CMI Constitution, adopted at the 2000 Singapore Assembly, was informally approved by the Belgian Administration and will be signed by the King sometime in the future. It has been agreed that the Executive Council of CMI will continue dealing with this matter.

7. Elections

Report of the Nominating Committee was presented by Allan Philip. 

The Nominating Committee gave full considerations to the views of those NMLAs which replied to its invitation to propose candidates for three vacant posts, and decided to make the following nominations for election at the Bordeaux Assembly:

Executive Councillor: John HARE (South Africa) for a second term.

Executive Councillor: Jose Tomas GUZMAN (Chile) for a first term.

Secretary General: Marko PAVLIHA (Slovenia) for a first term.

All of the aforementioned candidates were elected by the Assembly.

Patrick Griggs expressed his warmest thanks and best wishes to Luis Cova Arria and  Alexander von Ziegler, who had both tremendously contributed to the work of CMI and will continue working on various CMI projects. Marko Pavliha thanked the NMLAs for their generous support regarding his candidacy and promised to do his best in order to serve them in achieving the CMI goals.

With respect to the terms of office issue, John Hare informed the Assembly that the Executive Councillors will not be automatically re-nominated for a election to a second term of office, but rather their contribution and commitment will be taken into account.

8. Publications
After the report from Francesco Berlingieri, Patrick Griggs requested the NMLAs to inform the Executive Council as soon as possible about their views of the following three alternatives they prefer with respect to the CMI Yearbook:

Alternative I: Production of printed copies and distribution to subscribers plus one copy free to each NMLA as at present. Costs: 21.000 euro.

Alternative II: a) Printing of only Part II and distribution to subscribers plus one copy free; b) Production of Parts I and II in .PDF format for electronic distribution to subscribers; c) Printing of about 200 copies to individual subscribers. Costs: 11.000 euro.

Alternative III: a) Production of the whole yearbook in .PDF format for electronic distribution to all subscribers; b) Printing of about 200 copies and distribution of one copy to each NMLA plus additional (hardbound) copies to individual subscribers. Costs: 10.300 euro.

One Delegate suggested that the above decision would have to be made before approving the budget. He was also of an opinion that this was not the matter for the Assembly.

As to the CMI Newsletters, it was decided that they would be sent to the NMLAs and other organisations (e.g. IMO, IMLI) via e-mail in .PDF format and they would be also put on the CMI website. 

9. Work in Progress

(a) Issues of Transport Law

Karl –Johan Gombrii reported on the work on the draft UNCITRAL/CMI Transport Law Instrument, which had been also presented during the Bordeaux Colloquium. Further to the recommendation from the Executive Council, the Assembly approved the following resolution: 

“The renewed mandate of the IWG shall be as follows:

To continue to monitor the work of the UNCITRAL Working Group on Transport Law and to arrange CMI representation at such meetings; 

to prepare and submit, at the request of UNCITRAL, papers on technical matters and generally to support the work of the UNCITRAL Secretariat (allowing at all times for the sensitivities of this relationship); and

to convene meetings of the ISC as may seem appropriate.”

The ISC will meet on November 17, 2003 in London and during the 2004 Vancouver Conference. The CMI representatives will also participate at future UNCITRAL meetings (May 3-14, 2004 in New York and October 11-22 in Vienna).

(b) Issues of Marine Insurance

John Hare briefly reported on the issues of marine insurance which were part of the Bordeaux Colloquium, inviting the Delegates of NMLAs to submit their comments, ideas, etc. The next IWG meeting will take place on November 17, 2003 in London in respect of which notices will be sent out. The project should reach finality at the Vancouver Conference.

(c) General Average

Bent Nielsen reported on the work of  IWG and the Wednesday session during the Bordeaux Colloquium. There could not be any important decisions taken because of a wide range on interests. The IWG will continue to work on the revision of the York-Antwerp Rules and some compromises will have to be made. The ISC will meet on November 17, 2003 in London. The project should reach finality at the Vancouver Conference.

(d) Criminal Acts Committed on Foreign Flag Ships

The topic was presented and discussed at the Bordeaux Colloquium. Patrick Griggs urged the Delegates to send their replies to the CMI/IMO Questionnaire by no later than mid July 2003.

(e) Implementation and Interpretation of International Conventions/co-operation with IMO – Salvage Convention 1989 

Patrick Griggs urged the Delegates to send the relevant information on receipt of the Questionnaire.

(f) Places of Refuge 

The topic was presented and discussed at the Bordeaux Colloquium this morning. Patrick Griggs asked the Delegates to send their replies to the CMI/IMO Questionnaire.

(g) UNESCO: draft Convention on Underwater Cultural Heritage

Patrick Griggs made a reference to the report of the IWG which is published on pages 154-157 of the CMI Yearbook 2002. The topic was also presented and discussed at the Bordeaux Colloquium
(h) International Interests in Mobile Equipment

There was nothing to report.

(i) Arrest Convention



There was unfortunately nothing to report.

(j) Revision of CLC and Fund Conventions.  CMI/IMO co-operation 

The most recent developments in this area were presented during the Bordeaux Colloquium.

Patrick Griggs reported on the critical letter of June 3, 2003 with respect to the “Proposal for a Directive of the European Parliament and of the Council on Ship-source Pollution and on the introduction of sanctions, including criminal sanctions, for pollution offences”, which was sent by the British Maritime Law Association to the European Commission. As the proposed Directive is not in accordance with the existing international oil pollution compensation and liability regime, he invited the NMLAs to send a similar letter to the Commission,

11. Various

(a) CMI Planning Committee

Patrick Griggs invited the Delegates to suggest participants for the CMI Planning Committee, which role is to operate throughout the year until the Vancouver Conference, exploring and considering the areas of future work of CMI.
(b) New MLAS

Patrick Griggs asked the Delegates to encourage the establishment of new NMLAs.
(c) CMI 38th International Conference, Vancouver

Patrick Griggs reported on the proposed program of the CMI 38th International Conference, which be hosted by the Canadian Maritime Law Associations (CMLA) and will take place in Vancouver from May 31 – June 4, 2004. The topics will include transport law, revision of the York-Antwerp Rules 1994, places of refuge, marine insurance and criminal acts on foreign flag ships. It is also intended to organise a session on the revision of the CLC/Fund Conventions.

If the NMLAs wish to obtain credits for continuing legal education, they should contact the organisers of the Vancouver Conference.

Finally, Sean Harrington, President of the CMLA, was invited to say a few words about the Conference.
The Assembly meeting was closed at 5:15 p.m.
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